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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

     May 3, 2012
Approved by:___________________

Date:__________________________

Zoning Board Members Present: Arthur Keown, Chairman; Rick Deschenes, Clerk; Jeffrey Fenuccio,
Gerald Page, Michael McGovern
Planning Board Members present: Robert Largess, Wayne Whittier, Jon Anderson,
                                                        Jennifer Hager,  Planning Director

Secretary: Lynn Dahlin

All others present:  Jeffrey Walsh, Maguire Group, John Burns, Atty. Stephen Rodolakis, Chery Smith,

                                Wayne Smith, Matt Pearson, Citadel Airsoft; Michael Pelopida
7:30pm – Public Hearing reconvened.

Michael Pelopida, 57 Barnett Road
Special Permit for Home Business

Michael Pelopida explained to the Board that he was hoping to open a part time lawn care business at his residence. There would be no storage of materials or grass clipping.  Grass clippings would be mulched back into the lawns that he provided services to. His truck and trailer would be parked on site. Arthur Keown explained that these were concerns that were brought up at the last meeting which the applicant missed. J. Fenuccio asked and received verification from the applicant that there would be no on site signage.
All present in favor of against: None

R. Deschenes motioned, Michael McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to close the hearing.

7:35pm- Public Hearing
Peter Leovich III, 44 Marble Road

Variances

J. Fenuccio motioned, M. McGovern seconded, and the vote unanimous to open the hearing.

Arthur Keown read into the record a request from Mr. Peter Leovich for a continuance to the June 7, 2012 meeting. M. McGovern motioned, R. Deschenes seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the hearing to June 7, 2012 at 7:30pm.
7:40pm- Public Hearing
Wayne and Cheryl Smith, 122 Dudley Road
Variances

A.Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle on  April 19, 2012 and April 26, 2012.

Wayne Smith explained to the Board that he had a detached garage that was located seventeen (17) feet from the front property line. The garage was in bad shape and recently had it torn down.  He hoped to build another (2) car garage, but rather than to place it in the same location, he would like to attach it next to the breezeway of the residence which would be thirty-four (34) feet from the front property line.The Board had no questions and waived the site inspection. The Board agreed that the new garage would be less non-conforming.

R. Deschenes motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to close the hearing.

7:45pm- Leland Hills Project Update
John Burns, Attorney Stephen Rodolakis 

Atty. Rodolakis informed the Board that the Regulatory Agreement had been completed and filed with the Worcester Registry of Deeds and the remaining outstanding issues were the gas tanks and the width of pavement on the bridge.
He noted that 1. The bridge serves as a public safety alternate access for the development and is not intended to be used as a primary access for those living within and visiting the subdivision. In terms of recharge the Conservation Commission requested the applicant to look at some low impact development principles as they had determined that area around and beneath the bridge to be sensitive. As noted on the plan, the width of the pavement has to be thirteen (13) feet in width in order to support the other features of the bridge including the guard rail and swale. Atty. Rodolakis reminded the Board that during the hearing process their Consultant had stressed that everything they were requesting should be on the plan which they did through numerous revisions and reviews by the board ‘s consulting engineers and other town departments including Conservation. Atty Rodolakis noted that the decision itself referenced the approved plans.
M. McGovern noted that he had been to the site and though he was not on the Board when the plan was approved, he felt that when the development is completed and if this was to become a town road with 52 homes using it, he questioned if it would be an appropriate road way as a public way. He finds it too narrow and agrees  that it would be a big project to make it wider. It was questioned if this portion of the road could remain just an access road and not be made public. Atty. Rodolakis replied that with the other project is was to be access only, but with this project it was always planned to be a public way.  It was also noted that it was thought that there would not be much public use of the road as it wouldn’t be practical. Atty. Rodolakis also added that at this point to reopen up the issue when the plans had already been negotiated was not fair to his client who has already done substantial work on it. “Everybody bought their ticket, and it’s tough right now to complain about the show as they say”.
M. McGovern questioned if the roadway would be covered by a bond. It was answered that it was in there.

Jeff Walsh of Graves Engineering confirmed that work to be done on the roadways was covered in the bond under three (3) sections.A description of each bonded section was given.
While discussing the bonding issue specific to two lots, it was noted by Atty. Rodolakis when asked by Arthur Keown, that they had not added two additional lots, but noted that in the future his client could be back in front of the board with a new plan for the Hunter’s Court area as he was hoping to secure additional land not to create new lots, but to make existing lots bigger and better. 
John Burns added that by doing this it was his hope to build everything before the bridge and not have everything so spread out.

Jen Hager wanted it made clear that the bonding on this project currently was through a covenant  which is simply an agreement between the town and the and the developer that they can not sell or transfer any lots until the infrastructure that serves those lots are in. “At such time that he wishes to transfer the very first lot then he needs to post one of the three other forms of surity allowed by law.
John Couture, Building Commissioner noted that while at the site with Jeff Walsh, the Fire Chief and the Highway Superintendent, the use of a fire truck was tested, and though it was not the best case scenario it was found that it would work with snow on the bridge. It was noted that Mark Brigham had concerns with the structure and when it was further looked at, it was found that there is significant bulging of the structure with some oxidation on some blocks. It was noted that Mr. Burns had met the requirement to have a structural engineer review the structure, but he wanted it brought up front now that when the time comes for road acceptance this will become an issue. J. Couture read the structural engineer’s letter noting that the structure was in excellent shape and wanted the Board to know that he disagreed with that.
Atty. Rodolakis noted that they understood that any issue with roadway infrastructure and the bridge would be open issues at the time of acceptance.
John Burns noted that as is normal procedure at the time that there is a request for a bond reduction if there are outstanding issues that are brought to the Board’s attention, the bond reduction can be adjusted accordingly.
Jen Hager added that as Graves engineering was not a structural engineering firm, any costs incurred for the hiring of a structural engineer to work with the town on a bridge repair would fall on the developer. John Burns responded that he had no issue with that and noted that John Couture was protecting the town’s interest.

A Keown noted that ultimately when unforeseen issues arise, that is what a bond is in place for. A. Keown also noted that he had a concern with the paving of 13-ft and the maintenance of the gravel area where ultimately grass would grow and noted as well that guardrails could be attached to the structure and noted that it was food for thought.
John Burns noted that he would gladly do it if it did not put him in violation of his order of conditions.

J. Hager addressed the Board and informed them that the list of waivers attached to the decision was made a material part of the decision and does say that this width was waived to sixteen (16) feet not thirteen (13) feet so the Board would have to amend the decision.

Atty. Rodolakis felt that under the town’s subdivision rules and regulations, a bridge was held separate from roadways therefore the 13 feet worked, was on the plan, the Building Commissioner noted that it works though not perfect, and it would be a hardship to the Developer to have to re-file with Conservation.
Jen Hager responded that bridges were in fact part of the roadways, and an amendment to the Comprehensive Permit was necessary as a housekeeping issue in order not to create future confusion.
J. Walsh responded as well that by DOT standards a bridge is a minimum span of twenty (20) feet. It was felt that this area which is being called a bridge is actually not and therefore part of the roadway. He also agreed with Jen that as a house keeping issue the decision needed to be amended. He also noted that pertaining to an earlier question regarding attaching the guardrail to the structure, guardrails were meant to have some “give” to them and by attaching them to the “Segmental Block” structure, the integrity of the structure could be compromised. And lastly he wanted it noted that the construction cost estimate  did not includ a line item for the segmental Block as they had taken into consideration the structural engineer’s letter. 






TOWN OF SUTTON  ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS


4 UXBRIDGE ROAD · SUTTON, MA 01590 · (508) 865-8723 · FAX (508) 865-8721














PAGE  
4

